

KEYINGHAM VILLAGE PLAN STEERING COMMITTEE

D-Day 80 commemorations.

D-Day - 6 June 1944 - was the largest amphibious invasion in the history of warfare. The statistics of D-Day, codenamed Operation Overlord, are staggering. The Allies used over 5,000 ships and landing craft to land more than 150,000 troops on five beaches in Normandy. The landings marked the start of a long and costly campaign in northwest Europe, which ultimately convinced the German high command that defeat was inevitable.

(Information from Imperial War Museum)

Commemorations in the Village

A commemorative flag will be flown for the whole month of June

St Nicholas Church

A short service will be held in St Nicholas' Church at 6pm on Thursday 6th June and at 6:30pm we will be "Ringing out for Peace" by joining a countrywide initiative to get Church Bells ringing across the country to commemorate the 80th anniversary of the D-Day Landings.

Refreshments to follow the service.

Village Hall

Themed 'Morning Coffee' on Wednesday 5th June 10.00 – 12.00 in the Village Hall.

Free Tea, Coffee and Cakes (to eat in)

With Music and Entertainment.

Everyone welcome

Parish Council 'Round-up' April May 2024

Planning & Development

The spring of 2024 saw a significant focus on planning and development in Keyingham. Building operations were suspended by ERYC at the site of Mt Airey farm. In February a new application was made to develop land to the west of Church Lane (or 'Cow Field' as it is sometimes referred to locally) with a proposal for 16 'first home' dwellings. In March a strategic development proposal was put forward for 147 dwellings on the site of Village Nurseries and an amendment to a condition relating to the Strawberry Fields development also raised concerns from neighbours.

The updated position on these developments is that the proposed development on Church Lane was **refused** by ERYC Planning Committee at the beginning of May. The document outlining the reasons for the refusal can be found on the PC website. http://keyinghamparishcouncil.co.uk/

The proposal for 147 dwellings on the site of Village Nurseries was received at the March meeting, with a relatively short deadline of April 10th for comments and/or queries. Unlike the proposed development on Church Lane, the land associated with this proposal is identified in the local area strategic plan as a 'brownfield site' suitable for development and as such the site itself had already been subject to environmental impact assessments. Due to the scale of this proposal the

Parish Council held a dedicated meeting to provide a considered and timely response to the proposal. The statement, raising concerns regarding parking, accessways and drainage can be found at

http://keyinghamparishcouncil.co.uk/

Road Safety in Keyingham

At the May meeting of the Parish Council Cllr Sean McMaster was able to confirm that works to improve the road crossing would take place of three days at the beginning of June, June 3rd – 7th. Councillors were delighted that the long-awaited improvements were about to begin, however it was clear that in order to do the work it would be necessary to close roads, use traffic controls and this would inevitably affect the flow of traffic through the centre of the village.

The work will begin very soon so please allow extra time for journeys, check that your usual route in and out of the village is accessible and follow diversions as necessary. Up to date info will be posted on the PC website and ERYC website.

CCTV

The most recent update on the start-date for installation of the CCTV cameras indicates that work will begin on 3rd and 4th of June alongside the improvements to the road crossing. Councillors were

pleased to note that the monitoring of the Village Green and Saltaugh road would begin almost immediately on installation, this is welcomed, due to a slight increase in antisocial behaviour in these areas recently. Monitoring of the road crossing would commence in line with completion of road works as the two projects utilise some of the same infrastructure for lighting etc.

Keyingham Village Hall

The Village Hall continues to complete a steady stream of improvements and repairs, thanks to the Village Hall Committee, Parish Councillors and an army of volunteers. Prices for a broadband connection have been considered and a supplier selected. Paint has been donated by Crown Paints, and is available for a full redecoration of the hall. Extra volunteers are being sought to help with the painting, if you are able to help, please contact a member of the Village Hall Committee.

The Easter Egg Hunt, (in partnership with Boyes Lane Recreation Ground Charity) was a great success and sparked ideas for other events throughout the year.

Boyes Lane Recreation Ground AGM

The Annual General Meeting of the Trustees of Boyes Lane Recreation Group Charity took place on 7th May in Keyingham Village Hall at 7.00pm.

Ricky Hoggard was elected chairman

of Trustees and Neil Whitelam was elected vice-chairman of Trustees. In his report the Chairman gave a positive summary of the work achieved throughout the year and recorded a vote of thanks for the work carried out to enhance the environment, add to the planting and encourage more people to access the area. The unconfirmed minutes of the AGM will be on the PC website shortly.

Cemetery Notice Board

The new Cemetery Notice Board is now in place at the entrance to the cemetery. Many thanks to Cllr David Kinnear for the expert installation!



Allotments

Thank you to everyone who expressed an interest, all the allotment plots are now taken but if you are interested in gardening in the future, it is still possible to join the waiting list by contacting the Parish Clerk

Keyingham Village Green Christmas Lights

On a chilly morning in May Councillors met with representatives of ERYC to discuss an electrical supply for lighting a Tree or Trees on the village Green at Christmas.

Pictured here ERYC Officers David Reaney and Emma Gawthorpe measure up the ground for laying cable. Quotes will be received at the next meeting with the view to completing works over the summer in time for Christmas!

.



Keyingham Parish Council AGM

The Parish Council held its AGM on 21st May.

All members agreed to continue as Councillors. Cllr David Clark was elected as Chairman and Cllr Melvyn Smith was elected Vice Chairman. The one remaining vacancy was filled by co-option. Councillors agreed to Co-opt Mrs Victoria White, Headteacher Keyingham Primary School to Keyingham Parish Council.

The Annual Accounting Statements were approved and the Annual Governance Accountability and Return was signed off for 2023-24.

Cllr David Clark offered a vote of thanks to all members for their work and commitment throughout the year. Cllr Clark also recognised the contributions of residents who gave freely of their time and energies to support their community.

D-Day Anniversary Commemorations

Utilising grant funds from ERYC received by Keyingham Parish Council, Keyingham Village Hall and St. Nicholas Church will each be providing opportunities to commemorate the D-D Anniversary on 6th June. (see font page for details) A wreath will be laid on the war memorial by Cllr Ray Lawton. A commemorative flag will be flown for an extended

period throughout June to reflect the period of the commemorations

Roadworks on Eastfield Road

The extensive works being carried out to renew footpaths and curbs on Eastfield Road are on-going and although they will be a huge improvement when completed the works themselves have caused disruption including loss of access to grass cutting on the amenity field and dog exercise area.

The long grass is causing some issues including an increase in instances of dog fouling. New signage and shorter grass will help, but please take extra care in this area when walking or exercising your dog.

Keyingham Annual Parish Meeting

Will take place at 7.00pm on Tuesday 18th June 2024 in Keyingham Village Hall (Main Hall)

This meeting is for members of the public, on the electoral register for Keyingham, to bring forward any matters affecting the village.

Parish Council Meetings

The next scheduled meeting of the PC is 7.00pm on Tuesday 18th June 2024 in Keyingham Village Hall (Main Hall) immediately following the Annual Parish meeting.

Public participation is always welcome.

The confirmed minutes of Parish Council meetings are posted on the PC website: keyinghamparishcouncil.eastriding.gov.uk
Julia Billaney, Parish Clerk
keyinghampc@outlook.com
01964 626300

Are you able to help your Village?

The village hall committee and parish council require people to help paint the inside of the Village Hall and the play equipment on the Saltaugh Road playing field. If you would be interested in helping please contact Mark Ward 07746945967 for further details.

News from Holderness Health

As a result of a request by your editor I have received the following information about the upgrade to the practice computer system from CEO of Holderness Health. Amalia Booker said:

- Our new IT system went live as planned on Monday 13 May
- Online services have now been enabled on the new system
- It transpires that some patients will have no problems continuing to use the NHS App (without having to do anything further) whilst others may encounter an issue. It seems that this is related to how patients signed up in the first place and unfortunately is out of our control.
- For patients who cannot successfully login to the NHS App, when they try to login they will likely receive a message to contact the practice.
- To ensure that we can help patients as efficiently as possible, we have organised 2 drop-in sessions next week so that patients can call in and obtain the information they will need to reconnect to the NHS App. If possible, we are asking patients to access one of these sessions rather than attending the practice at another time or calling the surgery. This would really help us to avoid long queues as we will have a dedicated person at the drop-in sessions who will be there just to help patients with their online access. We understand, of course, that not everyone will be able to attend one of the drop-in sessions but for those who can, it would be much appreciated.
- All of the same services are available as previously including repeat prescription ordering, appointment booking, access to medical record etc.
- For anyone who previously used Patient Access rather than the NHS App, this is unfortunately no longer available. The 2 alternative options are to use the NHS App or the app associated with our new IT system, which is known as Airmid. Our staff have all received training on the new system but using it 'live' with a patient is quite different and things are taking just a little bit longer as we get used to navigating around it. Thank you to the many patients who have been kind and patient with our staff as we gain experience with the new system.

A sheet of Q & A was also supplied and this has been put on the Parish Website. http://keyinghamparishcouncil.co.uk/

Your editor was able to link his NHS app to the new practice system without any difficulty.

Covid Booster Injections

People aged 75 years and older, residents in care homes for older people, and those aged 6 months and over with a weakened immune system will be offered a dose of COVID-19 vaccine this spring. If you fall into one of these groups and you have not received information You can book an appointment via the NHS website: www.nhs.uk

Support your Village.

A dates for your Diary

Saturday 20th and Sunday 21st July Wedding dress and christening gown Display will be held in St. Nicholas Church.

Did you get married at St. Nicholas keyingham? Have you still got your wedding dress, or have you a photo we could display?

If anyone can loan their dress for the weekend, or you have photos please contact Caroline on 01964 603059 Thankyou

"GREAT ANNUAL KEYINGHAM COMMUNITY PICNIC"

Keep a note in your diary for the "Great Annual Keyingham Community Picnic" to be held on Boyes Lane Recreation ground on the 18th August.

The Boyes Lane committee would like to hear from any members of the Parish who would like to help them organise the event.

If you are interested please contact either Ricky Hoggard or Fran Beardow.

New Businesses in Keyingham.

The Unit that was occupied by Richwood Salon is now home to Jasmine Beauty and Zen Barbers. Web addresses are <u>jasmine-beauty.appointedd.com</u> and Zen Barbers

Bookings for Zen Barbers can be made via Booksy website or by phoning 07964780996.

A no appointment service will be available for OAPs on Wednesdays between 11am and 1:30 pm.

Ideas for future events and developments within the village are always considered by the Parish Council. Remember that it is more useful to suggest solutions and ideas than complain about what has or has not happened in the village.

Please keep me informed of up and coming events so that I can include details in the magazine.

All pictures are copyrighted[©].

Copy for the August -September. issue should

be sent before July14th to Mel Smith, 48 Ebor Manor or email

Mel.Smith@Moorland.Karoo.co.uk (please put FORWARD as the subject). While every effort is made to ensure accuracy/timings in this newsletter no responsibility can be made for any mistakes, omissions or misinformation.

What's On Round up of Village Events for the next two months

Village Hall Events

Weekly Events

Monday

18:30 - 19:30 Zumba

Tuesday

10:00 - 11:00 Musical me for mums and children

13:30 - 15:00 Craft Group

Wednesday

10:00 - 11:30 Coffee morning

Thursday

10:00 -11:00 Zumba

15:00 - 21:00 Holderness performing arts

18:00 - 21:00 Scouts

Friday

Monthly Events

The 3rd Friday of the month 19:30 - 23:00 Folk Club.

Religious Services
Services at St Nicholas'
Church and nearby Parishes

Please continue to check the Church notice board and St Nicholas' web site for any updates. The South Holderness Deanery Facebook page also has the latest information including the times of services in all local Churches.

Sunday 2nd June

11am - Holy Communion Service at Welwick

Thursday 6th June

6pm - D-Day 80th anniversary commemoration and ringing the church bells at 6:30pm

Sunday 9th June

9:30am - Holy Communion Service at

Winestead

Sunday 16th June

11:00am - Holy Communion Service at Ottringham

Sunday 23rd June

9:30am - Holy Communion Service at Keyingham

Sunday 30th June

9:00am - Special Service at Ottringham with Bishop Eleanor who will ordain Revd Simon Clark as Priest

Sunday 7th July

11am - Holy Communion Service at Welwick

Sunday 14th July

9:30am - Holy Communion Service at Winestead

Sunday 21st July

11:00am - Holy Communion Service at Ottringham

Sunday 28th July

9:30am - Holy Communion Service at Keyingham

Methodist Church

The Rainbow Fellowship meets on the first Monday of each month in the Rainbow Room, Keyingham Village Hall at 2:00 p.m. for a service followed by afternoon tea.